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Apologies:  Bill Hunter, Geoff Barton, Debbie Harding, John Helliwell, Ben Luisi,  Ravi Acharya

1. Minutes of the previous meeting (Jan 7 2000)
Neil welcomed everyone to the meeting and wished us all a happy New Year. The minutes of the previous meeting were accepted as a true and accurate record. 

2. Matters arising from the minutes
· Eleanor has been co-opted to CCP4 executive meetings throughout the year

· Progress on working with the EM community. Phil reported that the map format had been changed by the Cambridge people to make it compatible with CCP4. Eleanor said that this problem would go away with the work that Kevin Cowtan  is doing on new map library routines. Further progress depends on reaching a consensus within the EM community on what needs to be done.

· Proposal to fund a post for Eleanor. Negotiations have started with York University, with agreement in principle. Negotiations will be finalised at the appropriate time.

· The 3-D graphical viewer project has started. 

· The data-collection workshop at Daresbury is going ahead in February 2001. 

3. Chairman's report.

The chairman presented the report from the executive committee (enclosed at the end of  these minutes) and asked for any questions.

· Simon asked about progress on the 3D –viewer. Liz Potterton has a formal contract to work at York University for 3 years starting 1-1-2001. She will be responsible for the project, and it is intended that two further programmers will be appointed to start work as soon as an initial design is available. 

· Eugene Krissenel’s role at EBI was clarified slightly. He is addressing the problems of coordinate format and atom selection, which is also a requirement for the 3D-viewer, and his work will therefore feed into the graphics project, relieving Liz of this task.

· Richard noted that the NMR community have set up their own CCP (CCPn), and that a graphics program is also important to them. CCP4 has links with CCPn and we invite a representative to all WG2 meetings so they are aware of developments. The aim of the 3D-viewer project is to produce modules for core functions, which can then be picked up by other groups and developed to give useable functions in a variety of areas. So this should be useful to the NMR community.

· Eleanor briefly described developments in the States, in particular the work of Paul Adams’ consortium on the PHENIX project. This was making everyone think again about how software developments should take place. Neil said that we are trying to work closely with this group to have convergent methods rather than divergent.

· EU collaborations. CCP4 is involved in two of these. Sue is coordinator of the MAX-INF network and briefly described the purpose of the network: to organise and fund large scale schools (e.g. Como), small workshops (2-4 a year) and to serve as a forum for bringing together people involved in providing infrastructure (synchrotrons, software). Keith is coordinator of the AUTOSTRUCT network, and CCP4 is also a member of this network. The aim of AUTOSTRUCT is to encourage European software developers to further develop their programs, and to coordinate their developments to make the programs more coherent and easier to use. Unfortunately funding for AUTOSTRUCT was cut so that each group only gets sufficient funds to support 4 months effort per year.

4. Final 1999/00 budget and estimated 2000/01 budget

The budgets were examined and clarification requested over a couple of points. The different levels of overheads in the two years budgets were explained by CLRC actually applying overheads on staff costs at 39.5% in year 99/00 whereas Sue had assumed an overhead rate of 46% in the year 2000/01. Foreign travel is much higher in the second year as there had been several visits to overseas conferences (ACA, Japan, ECM) in that year, whereas the previous year the main conference attended was the IUCR meeting in Glasgow.  

Neil noted the large surplus estimated at the end of the current financial year, which would start to be reduced once spending on the 3D-viewer project began.

5. Temporary Contracts.

There was brief discussion of the current temporary contracts. Neil explained the funding of Dr. Yao in some detail, as this had implications for the future. Originally Keith and Michael Woolfson had applied to BBSRC for a 3 year grant for Dr. Yao to develop ACORN for lower resolution data. The grant had received favourable reviews, but BMS had written to Keith and Neil saying that it expected CCP4 to fund this type of software development. Neil had replied to BBSRC to say that CCP4 is not a funding agency, so this will not happen again in the future. In the meantime Dr. Yao was left in an awkward position and CCP4 agreed to fund him for a year while another grant application was submitted. This contract is specifically to fund Dr. Yao to implement ACORN within CCP4. 

There was some discussion to try and define exactly what CCP4 should be funding. CCP4 funds people to implement their software within CCP4, to provide seed-corn funding to enable new developments to get started. It also has its own projects, eg GUI development and 3D-viewer project. It does not fund longer term development of methods.

6. Staffing Issues

Sue explained that the current executive assistant, David Brown, would be retiring in the summer and asked for permission to replace him. David currently works 20 hrs per week and Sue suggested that this should be increased as there are other tasks that could be handed over to this post. It was agreed that it was essential to replace David, and that this could be for more hours per week, but that care needs to be taken to ensure that this is tied in with re-siting of CCP4 when this is decided. Keith asked that we pass on thanks to David for his help.

Sue also announced that she would be leaving CCP4 to move to the States, probably around the end of March. Sue is currently funded 50% by the BBSRC grant to work on CCP4 and 50% by CLRC to carry out research. In practice, the CCP4 work takes up more than 50% of the time. 

Neil thanked Sue for her contribution to the project over the years. He said that these changes, together with the proposed site move, provided an opportunity to think about how we wanted CCP4 to be managed in the future, and that it was probably time for the CCP4 management to be a full time post. Jim N. also thought it was unfair to expect someone to take on this role as a half time post, and that he thought Sue would agree that her other work had probably suffered because of this. Richard agreed that there seemed no reason not to make this a full time post. Dave S. agreed that we should take the opportunity to develop an appropriate structure given the changes in the way programming and software development is done. It was agreed that the post should not be a purely management one, and that the person should have a background in protein crystallography. It was noted that a full time post would need to be partially funded through the industrial money, at least until the next grant renewal. 

Neil proposed that this issue be left to the executive committee to discuss and organise. 

Siting Issues.

Several sites have notified Neil that they are interested in making a bid to host CCP4. These are York, Leicester, Reading, Sheffield, Oxford, Imperial and CLRC Daresbury Laboratory. Neil has sent a letter to each of these (a copy has also been distributed to all WG1 members), outlining the issues and asking that they make a detailed response by the end of January. Detailed negotiations will take place in February and a decision made by April. This could lead to a possible move in the summer. It was agreed that the executive committee would make the decision but then call a meeting of WG1 to ratify the decision.

Phil thought that if the UK is to make a major initiative on high-throughput structure determination then CCP4 should be involved and at the same site. There was discussion on this point, and on the possibilities of a later move to the DIAMOND site. 

7. Review of travel scholarships

This was covered in the chairman’s report. It is likely that the scheme will run again next year. Lindsay asked if the students had to submit a report. One of the students did last year, and it was published in the CCP4 Newsletter. It was agreed that students should be asked to do this in the future. 

8. Next Study Weekend
Neil noted his personal thanks to Jim and Kevin for organising the programme for this year’s meeting and commented that it had never been done so well and efficiently. 

The date for next years meeting will be 4/5 January and the venue will probably be York University. The only suggested topic was high throughput crystallography,  including structural genomics, These suggestions will be passed to WG2 for implementation. Robert Esnouf was suggested as an organiser, and Dave Stuart agreed to support him. There was discussion over whether a third organiser should be asked, and finally agreed that Keith Wilson should also be asked to contribute. Richard noted that it is very important that the meeting focuses on practical and technical details, rather than just the ideas of structural genomics. Everyone agreed with this.

9. CCP11

David M. explained that a joint grant from BBSRC, MRC and EPSRC had been awarded for CCP11 to fund 3 postdocs. Additional money was available from John Wiley. The postdocs will be located at the HGMP building near the EBI and Sanger Centre.  David Jones is the new chairman of the equivalent of CCP4 wg2. CCP11 plan to take the EMBOSS suite (developed from Wellcome funding) and work on sequence analysis. Priorities are to develop an interface, probably based on DISGUISE, and to run international bioinformatics meetings and training workshops. They are currently running workshops in PERL.

Sue suggested CCP4i – the CCP4 gui – as an alternative to DISGUISE, as it is further developed and has more sophisticated features. Jenny asked how we find out about the workshops. David M. confirmed that the workshops are available to anyone, and said there are details on the CCP11 web site: http://www.hgmp.mrc.ac.uk/CCP11 .

10. Any other business

· Jim announced his intention to run another PX Summer School at St. Andrews and requested funding. He thought £6K would be sufficient as there are still funds remaining from the last St. Andrews school. This was agreed.

· Richard noted that with the large enrolment at the refinement workshop, there might be problems with the speed of the computers. He wondered if CCP4 could help with this – perhaps with the hire of computers. Eleanor did not think this was necessary however.

· Neil requested that we record his thanks to people who run the workshops particularly Eleanor, Jim and Leo. They involve a large amount of work and should not be taken for granted.

12. Next Meeting

Neil thanked everyone for attending the meeting. The next meeting will be on the 4th January next year in York.

Sue Bailey (secretary)

9-1-2001

Report of CCP4 Executive Committee for Working Group 1 Meeting, January 5th 2001
The executive committee met in April and August this past year. The development of the 3D graphics software and the relocation of CCP4 were the main items considered by the committee. The year also saw a major new release of the program suite, the appointment of additional CCP4 staff at Daresbury and contract staff at York and EBI, and continued support for workshops, conferences and Summer Schools. Future challenges facing CCP4 include decisions on the location of CCP4 following the decision to build the new synchrotron at RAL; the administrative structure of CCP4; and the sale to commercial organisations of software dependent on CCP4. Financially, CCP4 remains very healthy. The commitment to develop 3D graphics will bring the spending level in line with the commercial income for the foreseeable future.

Program Suite: This year has seen a major release (v4.0) of the program suite. This marked the first formal release of the GUI, together with a new version of the refinement program REFMAC and other changes. Version 4.1 is due at any time again including a new version of the program REFMAC, and in the refinement protocol. This version will also include the data collection program MOSFLM.

For some time we have been developing an NT version of CCP4. The first test release has now been made to a limited number of sites.

Software Developments: At its January meeting, Working Group 1 took the decision to support the development of new 3D graphics software for the CCP4 suite. A meeting of interested parties, including users as well as graphics programmers, was held in May to discuss this major new project. Work has started on defining the specifications. It is intended to develop an open architecture system around a core developed by CCP4. This will provide the basic molecular graphics and an application programmer interface (API) to allow any developer to add a new application. We hope that this approach will encourage a continual development of state-of-the-art model building and refinement applications and easy-to-use, integrated presentation graphics. The project is being managed by Liz Potterton (York) and Rob Esnouf (Oxford) who report to the regular (4 monthly) WG2 meetings.

Staff: An additional programmer was recruited at DL where there are now 4 full time programmers (1 supported by BBSRC and 3 by CCP4).

A new contract has been set up for a programmer at the University of York to work on DM development and for a programmer to work at EBI on coordinate formats. Contracts have been renewed for staff to continue work on Mosflm (at LMB, Cambridge), new dictionaries (York), and GUI/documentation (York).

Publications: The newsletter was published in April, (electronic and paper versions).

Conferences: CCP4 staff organised a series of workshops/exhibitions in Japan, at the ACA meeting, and at the ECM meeting. CCP4 were represented at the Stanford workshop on automatic data collection and at the initial meeting of the American software initiative, Phenix.

Workshops: A developer’s workshop and a coordinate format workshop were held with participation from software developers as well as database managers. 

Funded: Bristol Summer School, Galashiels. Refinement workshop (Jan 2001), Data collection workshop (Daresbury Feb 2001)

Overseas Fellowships: Colleagues in India and China see positive benefits in this scheme and welcomed the opportunity to continue it this year. The Chinese have again requested that they send two students, with their air travel paid by the National Natural Science Foundation of China. This year’s fellows are: Mr. Gusu Ramachandraiah from Bangalore, Miss Ding Yi from Tsinghua University, Beijing and Mr Xin-quon Wang from the Institute of Biophysics, Beijing.

EU collaborations: Sue Bailey (CCP4 Secretary) is the coordinator of an EU Infrastructure Cooperation Network that has been awarded 616k Euros for the organisation of meetings, workshops and methods schools in Europe over a 4 year period.


CCP4 is also a participant in an EU Network (coordinated by Prof. Keith Wilson) funded to promote automation of Protein Crystallography structure solution and refinement.

Other: Several new industrial companies have requested the suite.

Finances: The tabled financial statement shows a healthy balance with an increasing income from commercial sources.
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